CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP 

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership (CSWP) held on Wednesday 11 March 2009 at 11.00am at Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency, Penrith.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham - Carlisle City Council (Chair)

Mr N Shaw - Cumbria County Council

Mrs B Woof - South Lakeland District Council

Mr K Williams – Barrow Borough Council

Mr E Davidson – Allerdale Borough Council

Mr G Nicolson – Eden District Council

Also in attendance:

Mr M Allman 
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms W Ferry
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms J Fisher
-
Copeland Borough Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms M Graham
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms B Jones
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Mr R Kitchen
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr I Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Ms R Lennon
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr A Proffitt
-
Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

Mr S Wardlaw
-
Dickinson Dees

Mr A Yates
-
Eden District Council

	1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Ms J Carrol,  Mr I Stewart, Mr G Blackwell, Mr S Standage, Mr R Watson, and Mr J Shatwell.

2. disclosures of interest

All Council Members declared a personal interest in items of business relating to their respective authorities.  

3. Inter Authority Agreement

The Partnership received a report from Mr Proffitt and a presentation from Mr Wardlaw (Dickinson Dees) detailing the development of an Inter Authority Agreement (IAA) between Cumbria County Council and the constituent Waste Collection Authorities of the CSWP.

Mr Wardlaw outlined the key purposes of the IAA as cementing partnership working and developing a sustainability agenda for this collaborative working. It was to ‘dovetail’ with Cumbria County Council’s procurement project and Mr Wadlaw stressed that the finalising of this project would impact upon the schedules of the IAA to some extent. He explained that the IAA was a collaborative agreement and not legally binding. It had not been felt necessary to implement a legally binding document because the culture and practice of partnership working was already in place.

Mr Wardlaw presented the draft IAA to the Partnership and explained that it should stand as a seven-year agreement unless terminated by Cumbria County Council’s procurement work or major legislative changes. It envisaged a potential five-year extension for the period after the initial seven years. There were also to be periodic annual reviews and provision for any party to call for a review of the IAA should it be felt necessary.

Mr Proffitt presented the Draft Implementation Plan for commencement of the IAA in financial year 2009/10. He explained that this would detail methods of waste collection, tonnages and expectations for outcomes of NI191, NI192 and NI195. It was to sit under the IAA, be completed annually and further inform expectations on the Recycling Reward Scheme. Though the Recycling Reward Scheme was recognised as integral to the IAA, it was decided to address this issue under Agenda Item 7.

Mrs Woof asked if, in recognition of the importance of data quality, any extension could be added to deadlines for waste data as there was a sense that limits on time had jeopardised quality. Mr Proffit explained that there would be little flexibility from DEFRA, as deadlines were national, but stressed that the Partnership was in consultation with Policy and Audit to discuss how best to overcome data quality challenges and best support individual parties. Mr Nicolson felt that dispensation could be sought from DEFRA on the grounds of the extra time necessary for data to be collected from two-tier authorities. Mr Gardner clarified that waste data flow information was required three months after period end and so should not be a challenging deadline but Recycling Reward Scheme information was required thirty days after period end and was more demanding. Mr Harrison explained that ‘Waste Not Want Not’ would address these problems and an internal audit report had sparked further drive for improvements. Mr Proffitt explained that the IAA incorporated the Audit Commission’s voluntary code of practice for data quality standards and ‘Waste Not Want Not’ would reflect them. The Chair stressed the importance of accurate records and useful, appropriate, accurate data in feeding into financial rewards. He observed that the Partnership had received seminars in the past relating to data collection and accuracy and would need to look at this issue again in the future.

Mrs Woof explained that South Lakeland District Council were in the process of externalising commercial waste and asked for clarification about the need to offer notice for such actions. Mr Harrison explained that such need was only active when the IAA was completed and signed. 

Mr Nicolson asked how rigid the authorised vehicle policy in the IAA would be, explaining that, on occasion replacement vehicles were used on short notice and suggested that driver identification may be the most appropriate means of identification. Mr Laird suggested that a dedicated phone number could be used to confirm vehicle registration. Mr Wardlaw would modify the IAA to include an arrangement for short notice vehicle replacement.

The Chair asked for clarification that all vehicles used in Cumbria fulfilled criteria laid out for tipping. Mr Proffit confirmed that the description was standard and that the facility being procured by Cumbria County Council followed a ‘one size fits all’ approach and allowed any vehicle in use to tip there.

Mrs Woof observed that, on p15 of the draft LAA, the ‘WCA Responsibility’ of: ‘continu[ing] Local Area Agreement funding and support’ was misleading and Mr Wardlaw confirmed that the word ‘ funding’ would be removed and an alternative wording inserted. He would also make discussions around the possibility of establishing a MMO more explicit on p15, section 8. The Chair asked that ‘NI 191, NI 192 and NI 195’ be added into the IAA Glossary of Terms and Mr Wardlaw confirmed that it would be.

Mr Shaw asked if there would be any insurance implications to a WCA assisting with unloading vehicles “at its own discretion”  (p16, section 16.1). Mr Wardlaw undertook to re-examine this wording.

Mr Davidson highlighted that Waste Acceptance Protocol diagrams on pages 21 and 23 suggested that any mixed commercial and household waste would be rejected. Mr Proffitt stressed that these diagrams were particularly subject to change and undertook to look into it further.

Mr Kitchen suggested that a section about procurement be incorporated into the IAA and that the members of CSWP ought to look at procurement issues in partnership. Though there was felt to be merit in this idea, it was thought to be too late to build such an issue into the first IAA.

The Chair thanked Mr Proffitt and Mr Wardlaw and asked that Mr Proffitt write to Members absent from the meeting for any comments.

AGREED,
that

a) The Draft IAA be agreed with amendments discussed;

b) The Draft Implementation Plan, that will inform the IAA, be agreed;

c) The CSWP Officer Group be delegated to amend the IAA by adding sections as appropriate;

d) Members present and gain agreement for the IAA from the Constituent Local Authorities through the relevant decision making committees, to be returned with comments by 31 May 2009. 

4. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 28 January 2009 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

5. matters arising

Minute 5 - Mrs Woof asked if any new information was available regarding WPEG grant funding. Mr Proffitt explained that Capital Grants would be available but there would be no waste specific ring-fenced revenue funding available from central government. The Chair expressed his disappointment that this potentially weakened the CSWP.

6. Minutes of the cumbria strategic waste partnership officers group  

Mr Proffitt presented the minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group held on 20 February 2009.  

Minute 2 – Particular attention was drawn to the reinvestigation of a Materials Marketing Organisation by Mr Proffitt, who explained that seminars would be undertaken to explore this idea.

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 20 February 2009 be received.

7. Recycling Reward Scheme (RRS)

The Partnership received a paper from Mr Harrison, outlining the proposed Recycling Reward Scheme. The RRS would be linked to the IAA Implementation Plan, which would highlight if WCAs had over or under performed and help test data quality. He explained that, whilst the previous scheme had been based solely on recycling tonnage, the proposed scheme would also encourage minimisation of landfilled waste. He expected that in 2010/2011 Cumbria would not pay any LATS penalties. If no improvement were made before this time Cumbria would be only 4000 tonnes below target. 

Each WCA would be paid per percentage point of recycling / composting at a graduated rate but the value of the Recycling Reward would be capped at £80 per tonne. 

The Reward and Cap were to be adjusted according to the RPI. Mr Yates circulated a document outlining an alternative formula to the RPI. Mr Nicolson explained that the RPI did not reflect changes in fuel and staff costs and a basket of indices, such as the one circulated, would be more reflective of actual costs. Mr Harrison stated that he would be comfortable using a formula based on these principles. 

Mr Nicolson asked for confirmation that, were a WCA to under perform, they would have to pay back the money they had received in equal monthly payments throughout the year and stated that Financial Directors of WCAs should be made aware of this risk. 

Mrs Woof observed that Table 4.16 was potentially confusing, particularly in relation to the presence of tonnage information, and stressed the need for the information to be accessible to individuals in WCAs who were not familiar with this area. Mr Gardner stressed that income was calculated from the rate of recycling and not tonnage. Mr Davidson suggested that the landfill amount be added to Table 4.16 to demonstrate that greater income could be generated from collecting less. Mr Proffitt would ensure that Tables 4.4 and 4.16 were reviewed and amended. 

The Chair expressed his happiness with the scheme and stressed that it would need to be implemented in a short timescale. Mr Harrison observed that the scheme did not require formal authorisation from WCAs and that all WCAs would financially benefit from the change. 

AGREED,
that

a) The Recycling Reward Scheme be agreed subject to the replacement of the reference to RPI with an alternative index to be agreed and presentational amendments stated above;

b) Members of CSWP recommend to the constituent authorities the proposed Recycling Reward Scheme to replace Recycling Credit payments to WCAs.

8. waste Prevention

The Partnership received a presentation from Mr Allman, which outlined waste prevention activity and set the waste prevention agenda in a national context.

WRAP had undertaken research into recycling competencies and married this against DEFRA’s model. Four levels of recycling competencies were highlighted:

1.   ‘Unconsciously Incompetent’ – 6% of population

2.   ‘Consciously Incompetent’ – 23% of population

3.   ‘Consciously Competent’ – 41% of population

4.   ‘Unconsciously Competent’ – 30% of population

Wrap had focussed resources on Level 3 recyclers, and targeted them through campaigns such as ‘One Thing More’. Mr Allman felt that this would not yield a 10% increase in recycling in Cumbria and expressed concern that it also did not address Equality and Diversity issues.  

Cumbria County Council’s Waste Prevention Team had decided to target all categories and differentiate the message and communication by category and location. Mr Allman outlined 2 schemes undertaken by the Waste Prevention Team since 2006 – ‘Home Composting’ and ‘Real Nappy’ - and highlighted a £398,000 saving as a result. Approximately 9400 tonnes of waste was thought to have been saved. 

The next challenge for the Waste Prevention Team was identified as the achievement of a 10% increase on recycling. It was thought that converting 8% of individuals categorised as ‘Unconsciously Incompetent’ and ‘Consciously Incompetent’ to the ‘Consciously Competent’ category would achieve approximately 13,800 tonnes of recycling and represent a 11.25% change in behaviour.

WRAP had released an online tool to help the targeting of low recycling areas and it was felt that this would be helpful in addressing pockets of Cumbria’s population who weren’t recycling.

Mr Shaw asked if individuals who recycled by taking waste to a tip and not through household collection were identified in the model as actively recycling. Mr Allman explained that this would fall into the category of ‘Consciously Competent’ and this activity would be reflected in attitudinal surveys, which contributed to this data.

AGREED,
that information relating to national and regional waste prevention be received and noted.

9. Strategic Service Partner Update

The partnership received an update from Mr Harrison on the progress of Cumbria County Council’s procurement project.

The following issues / developments were shared: The project was still waiting for information from some financial institutions. It had been discovered that the electricity supply to the Hespian Wood site was insufficient to supply the plant. A new substation was to be built at a cost of £82,000.  A £3million risk was identified in relation to stamp duty.  Shanks was thought to be in a position to consult with Barrow Borough Council in the future and negotiations between Shanks and Cumbria Waste Management were underway.  

The project was thought to be progressing positively. Mr Yates asked if Shanks would form part of CSWP on signing the final contract. Mr Harrison felt that this would not be appropriate as CSWP operated at a strategic level and Shanks on a delivery level but the contract would require Shanks to appear at CSWP, if invited, up to 3 times a year. 

AGREED,
that an update on the progress of Cumbria County Council’s procurement project be received and noted.

10. Cumbria strategic waste partnership update

Mr Proffitt presented a report, updating Members on the activities of the CSWP and the achievements of its individual organisations. 

Mr Proffitt presented WCA activity updates. Ms Fisher stated that the recycling rate for Copeland Borough Council had been 36.5% and the overall amount of household waste per capita had experienced an 11.3% reduction. Mr Yates stated that there was some concern that Eden District Council may not meet its NI191 target. 48% had been achieved in this period for NI192 but there were expectations that this would fall to 45% by year-end. South Lakeland District Council were nearing the final stages of their sale of commercial waste. 

The need for the promotion of ‘Resource Cumbria’ was discussed. The Chair asked that officers look into developing a protocol to ensure that publicity of the partnership was active and media resources were fully utilised.

Mr Proffitt stated that recyclate markets were starting to stabilise and recover on a national scale. He offered to feed information about any anomalies being experienced in Cumbria back to WRAP. 

AGREED,
that

a) Members note the information provided by Partners on their activities;

b) Members receive a further update at the next CSWP meeting.

11. Joint Waste Authority

Mr Proffitt circulated a report updating members on the progress made with the CSWPs tentative expression of interest in developing a Joint Waste Authority.

Mr Proffitt explained that CSWP Development Officer and Cumbria County Council’s Head of Waste Management had met with the Expression of Interest (EOI) Group as a ‘First Stage Partnership’ and both would meet with DEFRA before the next meeting of May 2009. Mr Harrison observed that it would be helpful if a Council Member could accompany him to meet with the Group. There was a sense that CSWP were in a good position in being able to access the group knowledge, experience and thought. 

The need to establish clear business outcomes from participation to present to CLASB was discussed. Efficiency savings and efficiency of management were highlighted as potential benefits of a Joint Waste Authority.  It was felt that tentative participation in discussions was the most appropriate way to answer the Partnership’s questions.

AGREED,
that

a) The CSWP Chair write to CLASB to justify the need for further investigation, assessment and development of the Joint Waste Authority work and outline a Business Case, through DEFRA support;

b) That the CSWP invite DEFRA representatives to the CSWP Meeting in June 2009, to present a seminar on the support available and the options open to CSWP.

12. Capital funding 2009/2010

Mr Proffitt circulated a report identifying the process for the application and spend of the Waste Infrastructure (Capital) Support grant, held by Cumbria County Council and administered by the CSWP.

Mr Proffitt explained that there would be no waste specific ring fenced revenue funding available from central government for 2009/2010 but the Capital Support Grant would be £858,737. 

Two outstanding bids from 2008/2009 were identified and would be prioritised for the next financial year: Carlisle City and Eden District Council Waste Bins, and South Lakeland District Council Boxes. 

AGREED,
that

c) The CSWP Officer Group accept and assess bids from all Members for the Waste Infrastructure (Capital) Support Grant for 2009/2010 at their meeting on 3rd April 2009;

d) Bids from Carlisle City / Eden District Councils and South Lakeland District Council, put on hold from Financial Year 2008/2009 be prioritised and agreed.

13. DIUS INNovation for sustainability project

Mr Proffitt presented a report detailing an application made by Cumbria County Council’s Waste Education Officer to the Department of Innovation, Universities and Skill’s ‘Innovation for Sustainability’ Competition. 

It had been estimated that schools in Cumbria would produce 2,226 tones of waste this year and that 48% of this would be food waste. The bid suggested further investigation, research into pilot schemes and working with the Procurement directorate to present schools the best solutions. 

AGREED,
that Members support the application.

14. GONW Update

This agenda item was cancelled due to Mr Watson’s absence. 

15. ANy other business

No further issues were discussed.

16. release of reports

It was agreed that all reports presented to this meeting of the CSWP could be released into the public domain.

17. date of next meeting

Members noted that the next meeting of the CSWP was scheduled as follows:

Date: 
Wednesday 22 April 2009

Time:
1pm (12.30pm lunch)

Venue: Cumbria Rural Enterprise Agency (CREA), Penrith

The meeting closed at 03.05 pm
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